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July 6, 2016 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
TO:   State Board of Regents 
 
FROM:  David L. Buhler 
 
SUBJECT: Utah Valley University’s Preparation for Offering Additional Masters Degrees 
 

Issue 
 
When Utah Valley University (UVU) first attained university status in 2008, it was also approved to offer 
three master’s degrees in Business, Education, and Nursing.    UVU now proposes five new master’s 
degrees for consideration.  The university’s preparation to offer more graduate programs should be 
considered. 
  

Background 
 

During the years of Utah Valley University’s (UVU) transition from community college, to state college, to 
regional university, UVU has evolved from an exclusively undergraduate institution to one that now offers 
three graduate degree programs: Master of Nursing, Master of Education, and Master of Business 
Administration.  When first initiated, these three programs were coordinated independently by faculty and 
staff within their respective schools and colleges, with assistance from administrative entities within the 
University, as needed. While this organization allowed the programs to develop their own distinctive 
practices, some efforts for designing effective graduate procedures were duplicated across the programs.  
 
UVU convened a Graduate Task Force to consider an organizational structure to support current and future 
graduate programs at the university.  Specifically, the task force was asked to outline the structure and 
responsibilities of a graduate office, recommend criteria and a process to approve new graduate programs, 
and to propose qualifications for graduate faculty.  The Northwest Commission on Colleges and 
Universities (NWCCU) outlines standards for institutions offering graduate programming that provided 
guidance and the task force recommendations were completed in 2014. 
 
Since that time, UVU has fully implemented processes and structures consistent with NWCCU standards.  
They have established an Office of Graduate Studies and hired a Director of Graduate Studies.  A 
Graduate Council has been formed and graduate policies that address graduate admissions and 
continuation, graduate program credit and graduation requirements, and graduate faculty standards have 
been passed by the UVU Board of Trustees.  Details regarding these items can be found at:  
http://www.uvu.edu/graduatestudies/. 
 
During the time that UVU was developing graduate program infrastructure, there was discussion in 
departments and colleges about possible programs to propose.  While over fifteen departments at UVU 
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have expressed interest in offering master’s degrees during the planning years, UVU selected the five 
presented today to move forward now, based upon the results from a strategic planning process.  These 
five programs represent the highest need areas for graduate study in their service region at the present 
time.  

 
Commissioner’s Recommendation 

 
This is provided as background information for the Regents as they consider proposals for five new 
Masters Degrees from Utah Valley University. 
 
 

 
________________________________ 
David L. Buhler  
Commissioner of Higher Education 
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